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Rescuing the Great Lakes
Henry Regier receives a major grant to show it can be done

by Pamela Cornell

P
rospects for rehabilitating the

Great Lakes in the 80s are good

provided the practicality can be

demonstrated to policy makers, says

zoology professor Henry Regier.

Associate director of the Institute for

Environmental Studies, he has just

received a major grant from the Max
Bell Foundation to coordinate a syn-

thesis of research on Great Lakes

ecosystems.

New! Improved!
More for your. money, too

Inside this issue of the Bulletin,

there’s a new feature, University of

Toronto Events Open to the Public. We
hope you’ll find it a useful guide to

events of general interest taking place

on all three U of T campuses. It’s been

designed in a vertical style so it can be

easily posted. To have your event in-

cluded, please send us details as soon

as possible. Events of a more special-

ized nature will continue to be publish-

ed m the regular Events listings in the

BuuUin.
Events Open to the Public will be

published throughout the academic

year. In addition to its distribution in

the Bulletin, it will be sent by the

Public & Community Relations Office

off campus to the media, libraries,

community groups and individuals who

have subscribed.********
We’ve also got some new editorial

features. News in Brief(page 3) pro-

vides brief accounts of U of T and

university news. FollowUp (page 7)

reports on the latest developments or

outcome of issues previously covered

in the Bulletin. Notebook (page 5) is a

space reserved for items on the

“human” side of the U of T. Ideas for

items to include in Notebook are

welcome.
Still to come . . . beginning in the

next issue a new monthly feature

listing books by U of T faculty publish-

ed that month. While we’re making

every effort to get titles from

publishers, we would appreciate hear-

ing from members of the University

community about forthcoming books.

On the subject of hearing from you

- we’d like to. If you’ve got sugges-

tions for Forum topics or stories,

please give us a call.

Our publishing schedule for this year

appears on page 12.

Seeing and Being Seen

The plexiglas canvas and wood “installations” of artist Miho Sawada will be exhibited

at the Erindale campus art gallery Sept. 13 to Oct. 8. Those attending the show will be

able to enter “Seeing and Being Seen”, the focal point of the exhibition.

Working with him on the

multidisciplinary project will be:

geography professorA.P. (Lino) Grima,

also of IES; political science professor

George R. Francis of the University of

Waterloo; and zoology professor

Fikret Berkes of Brock University.

They have already received

$100,000 for the first year of their pro-

ject and will receive another $200,000

over the next three years provided

they succeed in raising “sufficient ad-

ditional funding to ensure the project

remains viable”.

“It’s a challenge grant,” says

Regier, “but I’m not really worried. I

think we can make it all come
together.”

Regier and his colleagues have

developed a practical conceptual

framework within which to plan the

“rescue” of the Great Lakes

ecosystems from degradation by the

many human stresses that threaten

them. Among those stresses are

dredging, water diversions, thermal

loading from electric power plants,

agricultural and urban run-off, con-

taminants and toxic wastes from in-

dustry and agriculture, acids and toxic

chemicals transported by the at-

mosphere, and commercial and sport

fishing.

“Our project focuses on events that

are currently in a phase of rapid evolu-

tion,” says Regier. “Since 1955,

various international programs have

resulted in some progress but the ma-

jor concerns are still there and cur-

rently, in the US, a policy of deregula-

tion is being implemented.

“Thanks to a powerful detergent

lobby, Wisconsin reversed itself on

phosphorous contaminants. The en-

vironmentalists there apparently

hadn’t got their act together. Mean-

while the fact of acid rain is intensify-

ing and now the US is talking about

massive diversions of water from the

Great Lakes to the mid-west. It would

be disastrous for Canada and Michigan

but the drums are rolling; now is the

time to mobilize against it.”

Regier’s objective is to bring

together and interpret relevant and
reliable information that could help

resolve politically important issues

Continued on Page 2

First year enrolment

reduced by 1,100

Enrolment in first year at U of T has

been cut this year by about 1,100,

mostly in the Faculty of Arts &
Science. The intake is down by about

400 on the St. George campus and at

Erindale and by about 300 at Scar-

borough. Last year 2,700 students

registered in first year arts and

science at St. George and Scarborough

and Erindale each took in about 1,150.

Daniel Lang, assistant vice-

president (research and planning) and

director of planning, says last year’s

large intake was accidental: the policy

since 1975 has been to reduce enrol-

ment. There simply are not enough in-

structors and facilities to expand

without overcrowding classes, he says.

“I think it’s absolutely essential,”

says Wim Kent, director of admis-

sions. “The institutions that are going

to do well in the next five or six years

are those that can offer a high-quality

classroom experience.”

Harvey Dyck, president of the

University of Toronto Faculty

Association, disagrees. He says it’s a

drastic reduction that no longer makes

sense, given the University’s current

fiscal crisis. Dyck calculates that the

University is forgoing $1,155,000 in

tuition fees for this year alone —
enough to save 40 jobs at an average

salary of $30,000. When the impact on

operating grants is felt in future years,

the loss will be many times greater, he

says. “There’s no question that it will

translate into a very heavy loss,

especially if enrolment in the rest of

the system is increasing, and all the in-

formation we have suggests that it is.”

However, Lang says that the financial

implications are not absolutely direct,

and the operating grants arrangement

may change.

Dyck adds that U of T, as a public in-

stitution, has an obligation not to

reduce enrolment at a time when de-

mand for places is growing, as long as

it has the capacity. He thinks it does.

Competition for the reduced number

of vacancies was so great that the of-

fice of admissions had to stop accep-

ting new applications as early as the

end of June this year. Applications

received in the spring through the Ont-

ario Universities’ Applications Centre

were up province-wide but down at

U of T from last year’s total.

However, supplementary applications

sent by U of T to anyone who chose it

on the initial form were at the same

level as last year — about'15,000.

In general, entrance requirements

have gone up, says Lang, with high

grade 13 averages being required for

entry into undergraduate programs on

all three campuses. The dean’s office

at the Faculty of Arts & Science

reports that this year’s cut-off point

for St. George was 74 percent as com-

pared with 74.5 percent last year.



Great Lakes
Continued from Page 1

THECLASSOF82
About our class, we’ll tell.

The Twenty-two, for a glass of wine and some conversation

with a friend. The great tunes picked out on the piano

from 5 to 7, and from 9 on into evening.

Three Small Rooms.
The Grill and The Wine Cellar, casual and consistently good.

The Restaurant when you decide to get serious.

The Courtyard Cafe where sunshine streams through a

steel sculpture making all the green things grow.

Inventive food for lunch, dinner and on into the evening,

and desserts worth the trip.

In TheW indsor Arms Hotel on St. Thomas Street.

As in the past, class will tell.

Play it safe! with the new

Safe-T
Eyegard

Available exclusively through

IMPERIAL OPTICAL CANADA

related to Canada’s sensitive

freshwater resources, especially in the

Great Lakes Basin.

“On balance, the US gets more out

of Canada than the other way round.

We’d like to help overcome the percep-

tion of Canadian dependence or in-

feriority in the face of US national

self-interest.”

Both Regier and Francis have work-

ed with the UN and are committed to

what Regier calls “the shopworn
liberal notion that problems between
nations are attributable to ignorance”.

To help shed light on the pertinent

issues, Regier and his colleagues will

be working within an interdisciplinary

network that draws on complementary
forms of expertise. They’re hoping a

more effective mobilization of univer-

sity capabilities in Canada will be spur-

red by three intensive workshops.
Participants will bring relevant new

data and analyses. These will be

reviewed and synthesized into reports

that will become part of the primary

literature.

“Much of the information we need

has already been accumulated by
governments, so we will be doing very

little basic data gathering,” says

Regier. “Since the 1940s, for example,

commercial fishermen have been re-

quired to report to the federal govern-

ment the numbers and species in their

daily catch. Those vast amounts of

data just sit there. We intend to take

that information, find meaning in it,

then cast it in a form that will be

meaningful to decision-makers — one

of the most easily understood forms

being the historical trend line.”

Backup information for fisheries

management can be used in a far

broader context because fisheries is

one of the most sensitive uses of a

water system. Drinking water used to

be the most sensitive use, but that was
before the development of water
purification technology. If the

fisheries go, says Regier, chances are a

lot of other things are bad.

He and his colleagues want to im-

prove the methodologies for assessing

the value of freshwater fishery

resources to permit more equitable

management for competing groups of

users — such as native peoples, com-

mercial fishermen, local anglers, and
tourists.

“We need to show more than just

the economic value of our fishery

resources,” he says. “To an angler —
especially the kind who might have a

catch stuffed and mounted — a fish

can be worth 25 times its market
value. Unfortunately, the social value

is not considered significant until a

species is threatened with extinction

and we’re faced with the prospect of

being forever without it.”

The Regier approach is based on
observation and experiment, rather

than on any particular theory. Part of

his approach has been to assemble

various socio-economic goals under
three main headings — material well-

being, environmental harmony, and
cultural opportunity, which includes

recreation, health, security, and alloca-

tion of harvest rights to native peoples

or remote communities. He has con-

tributed to the Strategic Plan for On-

tario Fisheries, accepted by the

cabinet in 1979 and gradually being

implemented.

“While our approach is consistent

with policy statements being made, we
have not yet achieved what we intend-

ed in the Great Lakes Basin. There are

a lot of risks we haven’t begun to con-

tain. For example, there could be a

chemical spill from a tanker, or, though

much less likely, a nuclear power plant

could break down and release radioac-

tive particles into the water.

“The International Joint Commis-
sion is hardly an alarmist organization,

yet in its latest report, it acknowledges

that we’re sitting on a boiling pot.”

Regier regards his pragmatic con-

ceptual framework as being capable of

bridging the gap between the tradi-

tional natural science bias of resear-

chers and the traditional legal,

economic and political science bias of

negotiations on binational problems

related to Great Lakes resources.

Through publishing, teaching, and

social action, Regier hopes university

people will be able to inform and in*
volve the public, particularly the sen-

sitive users of the lakes who would be

most affected by policy.

“I think relatively few of the 37

million living in the Great Lakes Basin

stand to profit from degradation of the

water system,” says Regier.

The foundation helping to finance

the Great Lakes ecosystems project

was established by the late George
Maxwell Bell, a founder of FP Publica-

tions Ltd. Funding priority is given to

projects within the following fields:

oceans and inland waters; health ser-

vices; the media; physical fitness and
sports; veterinary medicine; and
Canada and the Asian Pacific.

HIRE A STUDENT
TO WORK ON CAMPUS
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The CAREER COUNSELLING
AND PLACEMENT CENTRE
can assist you in your temporary or

part-time staffing needs

Contact:

The Part-time Employment Listing Service

344 Bloor Street West, 4th Floor

978-2538
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The life and letters of Thomas Hardy
Two major books by Michael Millgate out this summer

by Judith Knelman
1

1

All biographies end badly,” says

^\biographer Michael Millgate.

“People either get old and die or die

before they have a chance to get old.”

But it takes longer to research the

first type, and Millgate, a professor of

English, has been sifting material

since 1965 on Thomas Hardy, the sub-

ject of his definitive and widely

acclaimed biography published this

summer by Random House in North

America and Oxford University Press

in England. Hardy died in 1928 at 87

leaving memoirs, novels, poems,

Professor Michael Millgate.

notebooks and letters as well as

recorded and unrecorded impressions

of people with whom he had come in

contact in his later years as the grand

old man of English letters.

There were tantalizing gaps in

accounts of Hardy’s life, partly

because he had a tendency to cover

his tracks by destroying letters and

documents and partly because his own
letters, scattered in libraries and

private collections throughout the

world, had never been gathered for

publication. When Richard Purdy, the

senior Hardy scholar to whom the let-

ters were to be entrusted,

saw Millgate’s 1971 back-

ground study, Thomas
Hardy: His Careeer as a

Novelist, and invited him
to co-edit a complete edi-

tion of the letters, Mill-

gate saw his chance to fill

in the gaps. The letters

are not for the most part

biographically revealing,

he says, but they define

the chronology of events

and relationships in

Hardy’s life and they

bring to the fore connec-

tions that were important

to him. (The third of seven

volumes of The Collected

Letters ofThomas Hardy
was published by Oxford

in July.) With the help of

research and leave grants

from the Canada Council

and the Social Sciences &
Humanities Research

Council, a Killam fellow-

ship, a Guggenheim fel-

lowship and a Connaught
fellowship, Millgate has

managed to juggle

teaching, research,

News in Brief
Second EPF meeting

set for fall

The second federal-provincial con-

sultation on Established Programs
Financing (EPF) is to take place

this fall, but so far the date and

place have not been set. Secretary

of State Gerald Regan says he was
pleased with the work accomplished

at the first meeting, held in Toronto

on July 9, when he and provincial

ministers of education began the

task of clarifying and distinguishing

federal and provincial respon-

sibilities as a preliminary to the

drafting of new legislation on post-

secondary funding promised for

next year.

Deficit threatens

Ontario college

A small northern Ontario college

that conducts classes in French and
English at scattered sites along a

300-mile strip has appealed to the

provincial Ministry of Colleges &
Universities for emergency finan-

cial assistance. Raymond Tremblay,

director of Le College Universitaire

de Hearst, says the accumulated

deficit there will hit $255,000 by the

end of this academic year. This

year’s budget is $975,000. “There’s

no doubt we’re in a difficult situa-

tion,” says Tremblay, “but there

are a lot of options between closing

down and continuing with an insup-

portable deficit.” The college, which

last year had 15 full-time and 235

part-time students, offers degrees

through Laurentian University. It

has had 375 graduates since 1961.

Nova Scotia v

university closes

The province of Nova Scotia will

save $940,000 this year by closing

the Atlantic Institute of Education

in Halifax. The 12-year-old centre

for graduate studies in education is

the first Canadian university to be

closed because provincial govern-

ment support was withdrawn.

Atwood gives papers

to Fisher library

Toronto novelist and poet Margaret

Atwood has given her papers from

1967 to the present to the Thomas
Fisher Rare Book Library. In the

collection are typescripts of novels,

including Lady Oracle, Life Before

Man and Bodily Harm, poetry,

screenplays and unpublished

material. The library had already

purchased material written before

1967. Atwood was writer-in-

residence at U of T in 1973.

writing and editing over

the last 10 years to pro-

duce the two indispens-

able reference works in

what he knew before he

began was already an ex-

tremely well-tilled field.

“When I began, I

wasn’t sure it was really

going to be possible to

discover much that was
genuinely new about

Hardy,” he says. Pains-

takingly, he filled in and

verified,, reaching back

even to the years pre-

ceding Hardy’s birth. “I

wanted to know exactly

who Hardy was in rela-

tion to others, where he

came from, how many
brothers and sisters his

father and mother had

and what they did for a

living.” One of his major

sources for the biography

turned out to be the local

record in Dorset, which

provided Millgate with

the information to draw

up two family trees from

the great-grandparents

through to the generation

after Thomas Hardy’s. (Hardy had

many cousins, two sisters and a

brother, but no children and no nieces

or nephews.) Millgate says his object

was to build up enough detail about

the people who surrounded and

preceded Hardy in Dorset so that

scholars could get a sense of how his

attitudes were formed in the early

years there. “The main resource for

Hardy right through his career was
his childhood; He grew up in a closely

knit rural community, listening often

to his parents’ story-telling and to folk

Thomas and Florence Hardy at the time

of their marriage in 1914.

Private scholar gets

release time money
from SSHRC
A Toronto architect, Robert Hill,

has received a grant from the Social

Sciences & Humanities Research

Council (SSHRC) of $55,000 to

work on a biographical dictionary of

architects in Canada between 1800

and 1950. Hill, a U of T 1972

honours graduate in architecture,

has taken a leave of absence from

Barton Myers Associates to com-

plete the project, begun in 1976 and

scheduled for publication by U of T
Press in early 1984.

This is the first time SSHRC has

given money for release time to a

private scholar. Up to now private

scholars were eligible for funds to

cover research costs, but only

academics with university affilia-

tions were eligible for stipends to

allow them time away from their

jobs.

Hill has also received funding in

smaller amounts from the Ontario

Heritage Foundation and the

Samuel and Saidye Bronfman
Foundation.

songs, gossip and old stories — the

whole mesh of the old oral tradition.”

It is frustrating but essential for a

biographer to come to grips with the

fact that most authors live very

ordinary lives, though they may later

rework the mundane events of their

personal experience in such a way as

to provide insight or emotional im-

pact. Millgate found it difficult to deal

narratively with a life of such length

as Hardy’s, which he says was '

relatively thin in surface events and

whose crucial moments were creative

and private. “In the midst of

outwardly dull lives there are these

'marvellous acts of creativity of which

by the very nature of things we can

know and say very little.” Millgate’s

biography does not describe how a

particular novel or poem got written,

but it provides a great deal of infor-

mation about the history of its

composition and about what was hap-

pening at the same time and what had

happened earlier that might have

sparked the creative activity.

A sickly infant who nearly died at

birth, Hardy seems to have struggled

against his life, maintaining that he

would have preferred not to have

been born. “He said it often enough

that we have to believe him,” says

Millgate. His geographical environ-

ment was deliberately limited, and

though he was capable of feeling in-

tense passion for unknown women at

a distance his two marriages were

lukewarm. (So thorough is Millgate

that he tells us Hardy had a cold on

his honeymoon in Paris in 1874.)

Millgate found no trace of anyone in

Hardy’s family over two centuries

who had broken away from the trad-

itional patterns of Dorset life. They

were commonplace people leading

unexceptional lives. But Hardy be-

lieved that even ordinary human
beings are condemned to unhappiness

and unfulfilment, that there is a trick

of fate in every life. Possessed of a

remarkable memory and a powerful

romantic imagination, Hardy was

able to imbue what seemed on the

surface ordinary, everyday ex-

perience with meaning and conse-

quence, often by relating character to

the Dorset landscape.

Continued onPage U
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Hardy by Millgate
Continued from Page 3 PhD Orals
One of the great things about Hardy,

says Millgate, is the way he shows

society functioning by means of the

jobs different people do in it. The
fullest expression of his vision and

recreation of a functioning community
and the most shapely of his novels, in

Millgate’s opinion, is The Mayor of

Casterbridge. What other Hardy
novels would Millgate recommend for

a trip to a desert island? The richest

and finest, he says, is Tess of the

d’Urbervilles, the most relaxed and

humorous Farfrom the Madding
Crowd, the one in which he came
closest to expressing his personal

vision of the world Jude the Obscure

(“but don’t take that one to a desert

island: it’s too bleak”).

Tess, published in 1891, was Hardy’s

single greatest financial success; Jude,

published in 1895, received the

greatest panning of any of his novels

(Millgate’s book tells us that the Pall

Mall Gazette headed its review “Jude

the Obscene”). Soon after that Hardy
decided to stop publishing novels and

devote his creative energy to poetry.

“Since he’d never wanted to write

novels in the first place,” says

Millgate, “he simply said, ‘That’s it; I

don’t have to go through this.’ It’s

hard work writing novels.”

Job Openings
Below is a partial list of job

openings at the University.

Interested applicants should

read the Promotional Oppor-

tunity postings on their staff

bulletin boards, or telephone

the Personnel Office for fur-

ther information. The
number in brackets following

the name of the department
in the list indicates the per-

sonnel officer responsible.

Please call: (1) Sylvia

Holland, 978-6470 (2) Eva
Lo, 978-5468 (3) Jack

Johnston, 978-4419 (4)

Elaine Preston, 978-2112 (5)

Barbara Marshall, 978-4834,

(6) Steve Dyce, 978-4518.

Secretary I

($13,160- 15,480- 17,800)

Computer Systems Research
Group (4), Applied Science &
Engineering (5), Faculty of

Music, sessional (1)

Clerk Typist III

($13,160 - 15,480 - 17,800)

Mechanical Engineering (5)

Secretary II

($14,470- 17,020- 19,570)

Philosophy (4)

Secretary III

($16,110 - 18,950 - 21,790)

Urban & Community Studies

(3)

Administrative Assistant I

($16,110- 18,950 -21,790)
Museum Studies (3)

Laboratory Technician II

($16,110- 18,950-21,790)
Pharmacy (5), Pathology (6),

Anatomy (5), Banting & Best

(5), Physiology (5), Medical

Genetics (5), Biochemistry (5)

Laboratory Technician III

($17,800 - 20,940 - 24,080)

Pharmacy (5), Immunology
(5)

Electron Microscopist II

($16,110- 18,950 - 21,790)

Zoology (4)

Research Officer

($17,800 - 20,940 - 24,080)

Civil Engineering (5), Nurs-

ing (5)

Manager, Employment
Programs
($25,660 - 30,190 - 34,720)

Career Counselling & Place-

ment (6)

Accountant V
($28,490 - 33,520 - 38,550)

Comptroller’s Office (3)

Co-ordinator French
Studies

($28,490 - 33,520 - 38,550)

Continuing Studies, 40 per-

cent full-time, one-year Con-

tract (2)

WALL HANGINGS
local and from around the world
ESKIMO ANDINDIAN ART,
'TAPESTRIES
(WEAVINGS
(pottery, etc.

Best
prices

in city

WALL
THE

33 Jarvis St.

366 4360

Mon.-Fri.

) ^
10 a. m.-5:30 p.m.

t- . Sat. 9 a. m. -5: 30 p.m.

kk— -Cl

The Bookstore
For Business People

m m
BUSINESSBOOKSTORE

11 IRWIN AVE TORONTO ONTARIO TEL 964 0161

Hours Monday. Tuesday & Thursday 10-4, ^
Wednesday 10-6 Friday& Saturday 10-5.

ONTARIO SCHOOL OF BALLET & RELATED ARTS
1069 St. Clair Ave. West • 656-9568

Now: Fall Term

Registration Dates: Sept. 13-16
ADULT DANCE DIVISION
Covering beginners to advanced

(16 years of age or older)

SENIOR DANCE DIVISION
For students with a

minimum of 5 years’ training

JUNIOR DANCE DIVISION
For children beginning to

Grade Four (4 to 16 years of age)

The School of the Ontario Ballet Theatre

Since it is sometimes
necessary to change the date

or time of an oral examina-
tion, please confirm the in-

formation given in these

listing with the PhD oral

office, telephone 978-5258.

Wednesday, September 8

Peter Douglas Laurie,

Department of Political

Economy, “From Socialism

to Social Democracy: The
State and the Institution-

alisation of Capital-Labour

Conflict in Barbados,
1938-1955.” Prof. J. Nun.
Room 309, 63 St. George St.,

3.15 p.m.

Please note change oftime.

Oral originally listed

Bulletin, Aug. 23.

Friday, September 10

Samuel Okwaja Otukol,

Faculty of Forestry, “An
Analysis of Some Aspects of

Volume Estimation Error
Control in Large-Scale Photo
Inventory.” Prof. V.G.
Smith. Room 309, 63 St.

George St., 9 a.m.

Peter Gaiko, Department of

Electrical Engineering,

“Generalized MSK.” Prof. S.

Pasupathy. Room 309, 63 St.

George St., 2 p.m.

Hannah Lavi, Department of

Political Economy, “In-

dividual Autonomy, Social

Needs and Societal Pro-

cesses: The Case of the Men-

tally 111.” Prof. C. Bay. Room
301, 65 St. George St., 2 p.m.

Monday, September 13

Bruce Irving Galler, Depart-

ment of Computer Science,

“Concurrency Control Per-

formance Issues.” Prof. K.C.

Sevcik. Room 301, 65 St.

George St., 3 p.m.

Tuesday, September 14

Federico Von Borstel,

Department of Education,

“Productive Education: A
Comparative Study of the

Present Day Experience in

Developing Nations.” Prof.

E. Humphreys. Room 309,

63 St. George St., 10 a.m.

Friday, September 17

Peter Emile Board, Depart-

ment of Education, “Toward
a Theory of Instructional In-

fluence: Aspects of the In-

structional Environment and
Their Influence on Children’s

Acquisition of Reading.”
Prof. J. Mclnnes. Room 111,

63 St. George St., 10 a.m.

Helen Marie Foster, Faculty

of Library & Information

Science, “Philosophies, Prac-

tices and Policies of Book
Selection in Medium-Sized
and Large Public Libraries in

Two Canadian Provinces,

Alberta and Ontario.” Prof.

C. England. Room 30i, 65

St. George St., 10 a.m.

Maria Rovers, Department
of Education, “An Analysis

of Student Nurses’ Clinical

Performance Ratings, by
Means of a Generalizability

Study.” Prof. C. Watson.
Room 309, 63 St. George St.,

10 a.m.

Rita Watson, Department of

Education, “From Meaning
to Definition: The Develop-

ment of Word Meaning in the

School-Aged Child.” Prof. D.

Olson. Croft Chapter
Chapter House, University

College, 10 a.m.

A.S.H. Basinski, Depart-

ment of Statistics, “Some
Topics in Inference for

Stochastic Processes.” Prof.

P. McDunnough. Room 301,

65 St. George St., 2 p.m.

Thursday, September 23

Kam-biu Liu, Department of

Geography, “Postglacial

Vegetational History of Nor-

thern Ontario: A
Palynological Study.” Prof.

A. Davis. Room 309, 63 St.

George St., 1.30 p.m.

Friday, September 24

Guy Lanoue, Department of

Anthropology, “Continuity

and Change: The Develop-

ment of Political Self-

Awareness among the

Sekani of Northern British

Columbia.” Prof. D.H.
Turner. Room 111, 63 St.

George St., 10 a.m.

Research News
Upcoming Deadline Dates

Connaught special

research program grants:

September 12.

I’Anson Fund
multidisciplinary research

grants (for medical and
health sciences): September

30.

American Council of

Learned Societies (ACLS)
fellowships, research

fellowships for recent reci-

pients of the PhD, and

fellowships for studies in

modern society and values

(open only to US citizens and

permanent residents):

September 30.

SSHRC leave fellowships,

post-doctoral fellowships,

Jules and Gabriele Leger
fellowships, grants for

visiting foreign scholars, and

bilateral exchanges (with

Japan, Hungary, China): Oc-

tober 1.

ACLS travel grants to con-

ferences (for conferences

from Dec. 1982 to Feb. 1983,

open to citizens and perma-

nent residents of Canada and

the US): October 1.

Connaught senior

fellowships in the humanities

and social sciences:

October 1.

AUCC International Rela-

tions Division Canadian

studies visiting professorship

in Japan: October 1.

MRC program grants: Oc-

tober 1.

NSERC major installation

grants: October 1.

NSERC Steacie prize:

October U-

SSHRC research grants

and population aging special

research grants and research

workshops: October 15.

Canada Council Killam

research fellowships and
Izaak Walton Killam

memorial prize: October 15.

NSERC travel grants,

scientific exchanges, interna-

tional scientific exchange

awards, and international

collaborative research

grants: October 15.

American Council of

Learned Societies IREX
special grants for col-

laborative activities and new
exchanges, and travel grants

for senior scholars in the

social sciences and
humanities (open only to US
citizens and permanent
residents): October 31.

mm
a *
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University

of Toronto

Nominations and Applications

are Invited for the Position of

PRESIDENT
The appointee, who must be a Canadian citizen, will be

expected to take office on July 1st, 1983. Nominations

and applications should be accompanied by a curriculum

vitae and submitted as soon as possible, but no later than

October 15th, 1982, to:

Dr. John G. Dimond, Secretary,

Presidential Search Committee,

Room 106, Simcoe Hall,

University of Toronto,

Toronto M5S 1 A1
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Papua property rights,

Canadian bankruptcy bill

two of 20 law and economics workshops this fall

Interested in what kinds of laws the

federal government is contemplating

to regulate bankruptcies, or to limit

monopolies and price-fixing?

Perhaps you’d be intrigued to hear

about the inhibiting effect communal
property rights in Papua New Guinea

have on that country’s economic

development.
Those and other topics will be ex-

plored in this year’s series of 20 law

and economics workshops at the

Faculty of Law. Funded by Update •

and the Donner Foundation, the

workshops bring to U of T speakers

who are among the most distinguished

in their areas of expertise.

The sessions are free, though a

nominal fee is charged for sandwich

lunches and copies of the papers.

Beginning on Sept. 22, the workshops

will be held on Wednesdays from 12.15

to 1.45 p.m. in the solarium of

Falconer Hall, 84 Queen’s Park.

Of interest to concerned consumers

will be the Oct. 6 and
#
27 sessions, the

first featuring economics professor

William P. Rogerson of Stanford

University and the second,

Washington lawyer John Prather

Brown, formerly of Cornell Law
School and the Federal Trade

Commission.
They will deal with the civil liability

of retailers and manufacturers of pro-

ducts, the defective design or

manufacture of which has caused

physical harm or financial loss. Pro-

ducts liability has become a major

growth area in private litigation.

With the current economic reces-

sion, the issues surrounding both per-

sonal and corporate bankruptcies are

receiving considerable public atten-

tion. The impact of recent US
bankruptcy reforms and their implica-

tions for Canada will be examined

Nov. 17 by Michelle White, an

economics professor in New York
University’s Graduate School of

Business Administration. For several

years now, the federal government has

been working on a comprehensive new
bankruptcy bill, similar in many

respects to the US legislation.

The government’s intentions for im-

pending legislation to control mergers,

monopolies, and price-fixing will be

outlined Dec. 1 by Lawson Hunter of

the federal combines branch.

Recently Canada’s manufacturers of

shoes and textiles have found

themselves among those industries

facing decline due to tariff reductions

on cheaper imports. Osgoode Hall law

professor John J. Quinn will consider

strategies open to the government to

ease the adjustment costs faced by

those industries and by the com-

munities dependent on them.

U of T law professor Michael J.

Trebilcock has just returned from

eight months in Papua New Guinea

where he was studying the tensions

between modern economic activities

and traditional static concepts of com-

munal property rights. His workshop

Jan. 26 will focus on what that country

can do to prevent the rapid “com-

modification” of land from seriously

disrupting the social organization and

values system.

The only session not to be held on a

Wednesday at lunchtime will be a

public lecture Friday, Oct. 8, from 3 to

5 p.m. in a location as yet

undesignated. It will feature George

Stigler, an emeritus economics pro-

fessor from the University of Chicago.

He will assess the contemporary

relevance of the influential book The

Modem Corporation and Private Pro-

perty, originally published in the

1930s. In it, authors Berle and Means
argued that many large modern cor-

porations were ceasing to be accoun-

table to anyone for their actions,

especially with the dispersion of stock

ownership among many small in-

vestors with few incentives and little

capacity to monitor management ef-

fectively. The book’s thesis implied a

greatly enlarged role for the state as a

control agent over large corporations.

For a'complete schedule of the law

and economics workshops, contact

Verna Percival at 978-6767.

Students’ choice

The class of 8T2, Faculty of Medicine, picked three faculty members to honour for their

excellence in teaching. Dr. A.S. Rebuck, medicine (left), is the recipient of the 1981

Medical Society Shovel Award for best teacher of third year. Drs. Anna Jarvis,

paediatrics, and J.S. Thompson, anatomy, received the 1982 Mary E. Hollington Awards,

given by the Medical Alumni Association to a faculty member chosen by the medical

students in the graduating year. This year there was enough money to give the $1 ,000

award to two teachers, one in the pre-clinical years (Dr. Thompson) and one in the final year

(Dr. Jarvis.)

aww
Notebook
Vice-President William Alexander

has been caught in the hiring freeze.

His secretary, Ruth Botelho, has

been promoted to replace Lynn Col-

lins in the President’s office. Lynn,

who had worked in the office for 10

years and been secretary to two

presidents, left the University in

July to move to Ottawa. Alexander

has called in a management consul-

tant to determine whether the work

in his office can be reorganized so

they can do with two secretaries in-

stead of three. In the meantime, he

doesn’t have a secretary.

*
It’s taken him thirteen and a half

years, but Pat Reeves, manager of

the design, engineering and con-

struction division of the Physical

Plant Department, has as good as

circled the globe on foot.

The 58-year-old civil engineer has

been jogging since 1965 and logging

his mileage since 1969. About a

year ago he decided to see how
much more he’d have to run to equal

the distance around the world at the

equator — 24,902 miles. “I had
1 another 1,000 miles to go,” says

Reeves, “and since I’d been averag-

ing 4.98 miles a day I divided 24,902

by five to see which day I would

finish on. It came out to Aug. 21.”

Three days ahead of schedule, on

Aug. 18, he passed the milestone.

Now he’s on his way to another

24,902 miles, which at five miles a

day will take 4,980 days plus an ex-

tra day for the remaining two miles.

V

Reeves figures he has done a

million pushups at 200 a day. When
he’s injured himself so that he can’t

run he sometimes does 500 a day to

compensate.
Much of his winter running is

done at Hart House, whose track he

finds superior to the new one at the

athletic complex because it is softer

underfoot and banked to accom-

modate the circular direction. He
also runs outdoors on premeasured

routes downtown. The return trip

along Jarvis from Wellesley to

Adelaide, he says, is two miles; con- ;

tinue along the lakeshore to the

Boulevard Club and back and it’s

12. When you’ve reached the 24,902
j

mark, send us a postcard.

*
The record for receiving honorary

degrees from the University of

Toronto and its component parts is

about to be tied. Currently held by

A.B.B. Moore, President Emeritus

of Victoria and former U of T
chancellor, the record will soon be

matched by Rev. John M. Kelly,

former President of St. Michael’s

and now its director of Alumni Af-

fairs. The two men — both ordained

members of the clergy — have each

received an LLD from the Universi-

ty, in addition to divinity degrees

from Trinity and Victoria. Moore

also has an honorary degree from

Wycliffe and, on Nov. 27, Kelly will

be designated a Doctor of Sacred

Letters (Honoris Causa) by St.

Mike’s.

J

Congratulations Pamela

Pamela Cornell, a staff writer in the

Department of Information Services,

won both “Awards of Excellence” in

writing given by the Association of

Canadian University Information

Bureaus in the first of an annual

awards competition. Two judges in-

dependently assessed Cornell’s entries

in the competition’s two categories —
research and university affairs — and

concluded that her articles “New
stress testing system for civil

engineering” (
Bulletin,

Aug. 24, 1981)

and “Arthur Kruger” (
Graduate

,

Sept./Oct. 1981) rated number one.

“Anyone who can write about

stress-testing and make it sound in-

teresting while giving the reader lots

of facts deserves to win. It is a

fascinating piece that brings alive the

world of engineering,” commented the

judge for the research entries, Terry

Christian, lifestyle/science editor of

the Globe and Mail.

“Terse, dramatic, exciting”, pro-

nounced Jim O’Neail of Cornell’s

Kruger story. O’Neail, assistant

managing editor of the London Free
Press, said the article “presents a well

delineated picture of Arthur Kruger.

It is no whitewash job. His critics and

his fans are quoted”.

The awards were presented at the

association’s annual meeting in July.

Families needed for ‘host’ program

Many of the foreign students at the

University of Toronto graduate and

return home without having had an op-

portunity to get to know Canadians

and to visit them in their homes. The
International Student Centre attempts

to give students this opportunity by
matching them with a Canadian host

family. Many students have indicated

an interest in the program and the

centre is now looking for families

who would like to participate.

The program involves meeting with

a student (or students) about once a

month and inviting them to join the

, family for everyday activities or

special occasions.

This friendship helps a student to ad-

just to the new culture and will make
his or her time in Canada more en-

joyable. Canadian participants, in

return, will meet informed and in-

teresting people and will gain a new
appreciation of another country and

culture.

For further information about par-

ticipation, call Elizabeth Paterson at

the International Student Centre at

978-2184.
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1982-83 Athletic Centre Programs
for U of T faculty and staff

Improve a skill
• Varying skill levels

• Day and evening courses

• Minimal fees; Maximum fun

Instruction
Learn a new sport

.

• More than 37 activities

• Top-notch instructors

• Equipment supplied at beginner

level

Registration for fall programs
Location: Main foyer, Athletic Centre

Dates: _ a
Wednesday, Sept. 22 Thursday, Sept.23

Aquatics and Dance courses Sports and other activities

courses

Times: 4 p.m. to 7 p.m. both days.

Registration after the above dates will be conducted between 1 1 am and

2 pm, main foyer

The complete Fall timetable will be printed in

the newspaper, Wednesday, Sept. 15.

Note: A similar schedule of Aquatics, Dance and other activities will be

offered in the Winter Term, Registration in January 1983.

Clinics and Workshops
Clinics and Workshops will be scheduled throughout the year as needs and

interests indicate. These events will provide upgrading and certification in

various activities and will be conducted in co-operation with sports govern-

ing bodies and other related professional associations. Watch the notice

board in the main foyer for details.

Special Dance Programs
Master Dance Class Series
Featuring guest teachers on Oct. 23, Nov. 13, Jan. 22, Feb. 26, Mar. 19

Saturdays 10 am - 12 noon Dance Studio

Fee: Members $7.00 per class or $25.00 per series

Non-members $8.00 per class or $30.00 per series

Dance Theatre Workshop Series
Featuring Vera Davis and members of Dance Composition Group
Dates: Oct. 28, Nov. 25, Jan. 27, Feb. 24, Mar. 17

Thursdays 7 pm - 9:30 pm Dance Studio

Fee: Members $3.00 per class or $12.00 per series

Non-members $5.00 per class or $20.00 per series

Dance Performance Evenings — “Evening of Dance”
Dates: Dec. 3 & Mar. 25 Dance Studio Admission $2.00

Youth Development
Youth development programs in selected activities are organized for boys

and girls from 5 to 1 8 years of age. The programs are based on solid

physical preparation with a concern for and emphasis on that which is ap-

propriate for participants.

Gymnastics
Recreational, Kindergym, Pre-Competitive, Competitive and Adult programs

available. Sessions run from September 25, 1982 to June 30, 1983. Further

details are available from the Instruction Office, Athletic Centre, Room 2066.

Track & Field
Fall program: Sept. 20 — Dec. 10

Monday 6 pm - 7:30 pm and Friday 6 pm - 8 pm
Fee: $75.00

Winter Program: Jan. 17 — Apr. 14
Monday 6 pm - 7:30 pm and Thursday 6 pm - 8 pm
Fee: $75.00

Children’s Swim School
The swim school is for those children (ages 8-12) who have basic

swimming skills such as front and back floats and basic movement
(front or back crawl) through the water. Children in the swim school will

be divided into groups according to skill levels. Instructors will work
closely with students to assist their progression through the new Red
Cross Water Safety Pupil Training Program.
Dates: Sept. 25 — Dec. 4 Saturday 10 am - 1 1 am.
Fee: Members' Children — $15.00

Non-members — $25.00

For information, contact the Instruction Office, Room 2066,

phone 978-3436.

New Family Program
Available to Athletic Centre members’ spouses and children, age 14 and
older, who must be accompanied by the member.

This program includes access to general recreational facilities, courts for ten-

nis, badminton and squash, plus the drop-in fitness classes but not instruc-

tion, intramural, club or intercollegiate activities.

Also included — exclusive use of the 50-metre pool on the 2nd Saturday
each month from 6 - 10 pm.

Fee: $3 per family per day.

The fee which is subsidized by the University will be billed to the member
twice annually.

$2.00/member per visit; $1 .00 paid by the University.

For additional information, contact the Athletic Centre Administration Office,

978-3437.

Membership information
For Teaching Staff and Administrative Staff: (Minimum 25%
Appointment)

Joint Membership Plan (Athletic Centre/Hart House/Faculty Club) is

available via Payroll deductions. For full information, contact the

Benefits section, Personnel at 978-2015.

Athletic Centre Membership only Annual Membership July 1 -

June 30/83 is $1 28.00 with letter confirming appointment. For further

information please call Administration Office at 978-3437.

For UofT Alumni (Athletic Centre/Hart House) Annual Alumni Member-
ship is $1 88.00 through Hart House Programme Office, 978-2447.

Fitness

We’ve got
what you need

to become
a fitter you!

Personalized Fitness

Assessment
Experienced personnel using

modern testing equipment will

measure your Cardio-Vascular

Fitness, Pulmonary Function, An-

thropometry, Strength, and Flex-

ibility. The Assessment also

includes an exercise Electro-

cardiogram Analysis and
Consultation.

Fee only $1 0 for non-student

members.

Group Fitness Classes
This fall and winter, the choice is

yours. The Fitness Section offers

unique, varied and interesting

classes at convenient hours and
at three levels — Basic, Inter-

mediate and Advanced.
Registration is not required.

Four Fitness Participant

Workshops and Seminars
covering topics such as:

• Back care: Injury Prevention

and Exercise Precautions.

October 25

• Stress: Stress Management
and Practical Relaxation Skills

Nov. 25 or March 31

• Food: Weight Control and
Stress

January 24

• Food: Stress Factors and our

Nutrient Needs
January 27

Strength Training Program
If you’re dedicated to strength

training, take advantage of the

new Strength Training Club,

whose members have use of the

well-equipped, supervised

facilities in the Lower Weight

Room, situated near the men’s
locker area.

All Athletic Centre members are

welcome to train in the modern
Nautilus and Universal machines,

and other strength training ap-

paratus, located in the Field

House.
Special clinics and instruction

will be held during the year.

For information,

contact the
Fitness Office,

Room 2038,
phone 978-3084

Athletic Centre Hours
Monday — Friday

7:00 am — 11:00 pm
Saturday 1 0:00 am — 5:00 pm
Sunday 1 2:00 noon — 4:00 pm
Locker rooms close 30 minutes

later each day.

Community Swim
Sundays 12-4 pm.

Athletic Centre closed Thanksgiv-

ing Day Oct. 1 1 ,
Christmas Day

Dec. 25, Boxing Day Dec. 26 and
New Year's Day Jan. 1

.

Note: All Athletic Centre users

must wear a coloured identifica-

tion bracelet, available at the

towel counter on the main floor.

Recreation
Casual Rec
Facilities are available for drop-in

activity or reservation. Schedules

may vary. Check the Recreation

bulletin boards hear the main
foyer of the Athletic Centre for

latest information.

Badminton
Reserve Wednesdays for courts in

Sports or Upper Gym.

Basketball
Pick-up time available in the Field

House.

Jogging
Indoor track — Field House — 8

laps to a mile.

Outdoor Track — Varsity Stadium
— 4 laps to a mile.

Or — Anywhere around campus.

Skating
Recreational time at Varsity Arena
following all Blues home games.
Outdoor skating through Toronto

Parks and Recreation at the Aura

Lee Playing Field rink, Robert and
Sussex Streets.

Soccer
Drop-in times available outdoors
— Monday, Wednesday and Fri-

day at noon;

Indoors — Saturday afternoon,

commencing November 6.

Squash
Ten singles and two doubles

courts are available during open
building times: Monday - Friday

7 am - 1 1 pm; last booking

10:20 pm. Saturday 10 am -
5 -pm; last booking 4:20 pm. Sun-

day 12 noon - 4 pm; last book-

ing 3:20 pm.

Special squash membership
enables you to reserve up to five

Clubs
Badminton Club Fee: $5 .00
A recreational program providing

an opportunity to play and meet
other badminton enthusiasts.

Mondays and Fridays, 7 pm-
1 1 pm. Begins Friday,

September 24.

Boxing Club Fee: $20 00
Some serious training in this age
old art. Monday to Friday,

4:30 pm - 6:30 pm. Starting

date TBA.

Curling Club Fee: $60 00
Learn, compete and socialize in

one of Canada’s oldest sports.

Sundays, 7 pm - 9 pm. Begins

Sunday, October 1 7.

Judo Club Fee: $25 00
Learn and/or advance your skills

in this age-old art of self-defence.

Tuesdays and Thursdays, 5 pm
- 7 pm and Saturdays 2 pm-
4 pm. Begins Thursday
September 23 in the Hart House
Wrestling Room.

Karate Club Fee: $8.00/Term

Classes aimed at all skill levels

from beginner to Black Belt, and
socials such as the celebration of

Japanese New Year. Tuesdays

days in advance. All others may
reserve one day in advance at

978-41 1 6, or in person at the

Athletic Centre equipment
counter in the main foyer. Calls

will be accepted beginning at

7:30 am Monday through Friday.

Saturday, Sunday and Monday
reservations will be taken on
Friday.

Swimming
Indoor pools are available in the

Athletic Centre: 25-yard pool, 72

lengths to 1 mile (caps are re-

quired); 50-metre pool (64 lengths

to 1 mile in half of 50-metre pool).

Schedules indicating locations are

posted in the main foyer.

Monday - Friday: 7 am-9 am;
11 am-3 pm; 4 pm-7 pm

Tuesday & Thursday: 7 pm-9 pm
Monday, Wednesday & Friday:

9 pm-1 1 pm
Saturday & Sunday:

12 noon-4 pm

Cross the Lake Swim — Keep
track of your distance between
October and March for the 32
mile trek across the lake. Enter

with the lifeguard.

Tennis
Courts are available in the Athletic

Centre Field House. Court hours

will be posted.

The reservation period begins at

4:30 pm Wednesday afternoons

for court time from the following

Saturday to Friday inclusive.

Reservations may be made in

person at the equipment counter

or by phone at 978-41 1 6.

Volleyball
Drop-in times available Fridays at

noon.

and Fridays, 5 pm - 7 pm and
Saturdays, 2 pm - 4 pm. Begins

Friday, September 24, in the Hart

House Upper Gym.

Kendo Club Fee: $25 .00

The art of Japanese fencing — an

exciting and challenging activity

for beginners through advanced.

Tuesdays and Thursdays, 7 pm
- 9 pm and Saturdays, 10 am-
12 noon. Begins Thursday,

September 23, in the Benson Fen-

cing Salle.

Synchronized Swimming
Club Fee: $20. 00/lnstructional

$50.00/Competitive (Masters)

Learning and improving skills in

this water art can be achieved

through the recognized test

levels. Wednesdays, 6 pm-
9 pm. Begins Wednesday,
September 22. Meet at th<‘ deep
end of the 50-metre pool.

Whitewater Club Fee: $15 .00

Indoor pool instruction and prac-

tice for both recreational and com-
petitive canoeing and kayaking.

Tuesdays, 9 pm - 1
1 pm and

Fridays, 7 pm - 9 pm. Begins Fri-

day, September 24.

Club information and registration night — Tuesday,

September 21 , 4 pm - 6 pm, main foyer of the Athletic

Centre.

New members are welcome at any time.

Co-ed Activities Program
Co-ed Activities

Badminton

Basketball

Broomball

Curling

Innertube Waterpolo

Superstars

Volleyball

Meeting and Entry Deadlines Schedule Begins

Tues. Nov. 9, 1 pm, Room 2007 Fri. Nov. 19

Mon. Nov. 22, 12 noon,

Board Room Mon. Jan. 10

Tues. Sept. 28, 1
pm, Board Room Sun. Oct. 17

Mon. Nov. 29, 5 pm, Board Room Fri. Jan. 14

Thurs. Oct. 14, 1 pm, Room 2007 Mon. Nov. 1

Mon. Mar. 7, 1 pm, Room 2007 Wed. Mar. 9

Thurs. Sept. 16, 6 pm, Board Room Mon. Sept. 20

Further information available at the Recreation

Office, off main foyer of the Athletic Centre,

phone 978-3082
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OISE

St. George Campus

Btoor Street West

Royal Ontario Museum

Aura Lee
Playing Field Washington Aver

Hoskin Avenue

'Queens Park

•Sfe«na^ genualj
Provincial Legislature

Front Campus
Ontario Government Bulk*

'.\VW?

‘Clarfie"

= Subway Station

Directory

Athletics and Physical Education

Centre 68 and 68a

Concert Hall 35

Continuing Studies, School of 103

Convocation Hall 1 0a

Cumberland House 26

Edward Johnson Building 51

Falconer Hall (Law) 50

Glen Morris Studio Theatre 91

Hart House 2

Ignatieff (George) Theatre 603

Kelly, (John M.) Library 429

Law, Faculty of 50

Library Science, Faculty of 6a

MacMillan Theatre 51

Medical Sciences Building 5

Music, Faculty of 51

Playhouse Theatre (U.C.) 23

Press (U of T) and Bookroom 1

9

Robarts (John P.) Research Library 6

Royal Conservatory of Music 35

Simcoe Hall 10

Stevens (Warren) Bldg. 68a

Studio Theatre 91

Thomas Fisher Rare Book Library 6b

University College 1

Varsity Arena 30a

Varsity Stadium 30

Walter Hall 51



FollowUp
PACIS meets next week

The Presidential Advisory Commit-

tee on Institutional Strategy

(PACIS), created in July (
Bulletin

,

July 26) to assist the University in

matching its budget process and

strategic goals, will hold its first

meeting Sept. 14. Chairman David

Strangway, vice-president and pro-

vost, says initial meetings will set

up background for the 16 members,

who will later be asked to work out

sets of criteria for expanding, main-

taining or cutting back programs.

English proficiency test

keeps out 200

In 1980, when the Faculty of Arts &
Science introduced a compulsory

English Proficiency Test, students

were warned that if they could not

produce a passing grade within two

years they would be barred from re-

registration. This year it has hap-

pened: about 200 students on the

St. George, Erindale and Scar-

borough campuses are not being

allowed to re-register.

“These are recent students, not

people who dropped out after the

first or second test two years ago,”

says Mary Henkelman, coordinator

for St. George and Erindale. “If you

counted those who were not around

during this past year the number
would be much higher.”

Mike Krashinsky, associate dean

(academic) at Scarborough College,

says most of those caught by the

policy there are already on suspen-

sion or probation because of a

generally poor academic perfor-

mance. The most valuable function

of the English Proficiency Test, he

says, is that it channels weak
students into courses that will im-

prove their writing skills. All three

campuses offer students a chance to

pass the test by successful comple-

tion of a special remedial program.

APUS argues against

continuing education status

Last spring the ministries of educa-

tion and colleges and universities

issued a draft policy statement on

continuing education in schools,

community colleges and univer-

sities, defining continuing education

as the provision of opportunities for

part-time or short-term students in

both credit and non-credit courses.

U of T’s Association for Part-time

Undergraduate Students (APUS)
has issued a response, arguing that

continuing education should not en-

compass part-time programs taken

for university credit. The associa-

tion is asking the government for

assurance that the Ministry of

Education will not be given jurisdic-

tion over part-time students taking

courses for credit at university and

that there will be no changes in the

way in which part-time students are

counted in calculations that deter-

mine a university’s operating

grants.

Appointments
New vice-principal (administration),

Erindale College

Professor L.J. Brooks, associate dean
(social sciences), Erindale College has

been appointed vice-principal (ad-

ministration) for a three-year term ef-

fective June 30, 1982. Prof. Brooks’

appointment as associate dean has

been extended for two years.

Brooks has a BCom and an MBA
from U of T. He also has a degree in

chartered accountancy from the On-

tario Institute of Chartered Accoun-

tants. He has been a member of the

Department of Political Economy at

U of T since 1974.

The Institute of Chartered Accoun-

tants this year elected Brooks a fellow

of the institute for outstanding service

to the profession. Brooks is a past

chairman of the interprovincial board

of examiners for the institute, former

vice-president of the Canadian
Academic Accounting Association and
chairman of the syllabus subcommittee

of the interprovincial education

committee.

Carole Gillin appointed
acting director of ORA

When
you care

you want the best

for your hair

Hart House
Hair Place

on campus
978-2431

Styles and perms etc

by top professionals

Call

today

Catherine 5

MacKayi
Ladies

fashions

Dixieland Plaza

1801 Lawrence Ave.E. at Pharmacy

Scarborough, Ontario

759-2667

A wide selection ofclassic and 4

elegant ensembles for combined *

business and social wear. *

Carole M. Gillin, formerly associate

director of the Office of Research Ad-

ministration, has been appointed ac-

ting director effective Sept. 1. She
replaces Tom C. Clark, who left the

position in order to run for a municipal

office and to pursue his interest in

research administration in other ways.

Gillin has been with ORA since 1974.

She was appointed assistant director

in 1978 and associate director in 1980,

and has concurrently been secretary to

the Connaught Committee. She holds

a BA degree from Drake University

and an MS degree from Iowa State

University, with specializations in

political science and English.

During Gillin’s tenure as acting

director, the organization of research

administration within the University

will be under review by the vice-

president (research and planning),

Good Football . .

.

Great Fun for

the entire family!

“What is blue, has 24 hairy legs and can lift you right

of your seat?”

“Why, the Varsity Blues, of course, the best

sports entertainment bargain money can buy in

this city.
”

Toronto Star

David M. Nowlan, and the chairman of

the Research Board, Robert E. Jervis.

Clark will continue to have a part-time

appointment as special adviser on
research in the Office of the Vice-

President (Research & Planning).

International

Student Centre

needs volunteers

The International Student Centre

needs instructors for its English pro-

gram for foreign students, beginning

October.

Volunteers meet with small classes

(maximum 10) for one two-hour ses-

sion each week. The focus is on

spoken English, especially the use of

idiom. Content is determined by the

needs of the students. Sensitivity to,

and interest in, other cultures is

essential but experience in teaching,

while an asset, is not necessary.

Orientation workshops for volunteers

will be held during September.

For additional information, please

telephone the coordinator of English

programs, Ann Fuller, at 978-2038.
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Varsity Blues Football

1982 Season Tickets

Home Games
Friday Sept. 1 7 McMaster 7 :30 pm
Saturday Sept. 25 Windsor 2:00 pm
(Homecoming — Parade starts 1 1 :30 am)
Friday Oct. 8 York 7 :30 p.m.

Saturday Oct. 1 6 Waterloo 2:00 p.m.

Season Ticket Prices: Reserved Seats $16 Box Seats $24

Also this season . .

.

Blues Quarterback Club
Four Special Noon-Hour Luncheons at the Royal York Hotel

Guest Speakers

Sept. 15 ' Rev. Bob Rumball

Sept. 22 Milt Dunnell

Oct. 6 Jim Coleman

Oct. 1 2 Premier William Davis

To order Season Tickets, please call 979-2430

For Quarterback Club information, please call 978-6469

Editor: Norma Vale

Writers: Pamela Cornell, Judith Knelman
Copy Editor: Margaret MacAulay
Editorial Assistant: Anne Forte

Production Coordinator: Chris Johnson

Layout and Typesetting: Sandra Sarner

Photography: Steve Behai

Advertising: Marion de Courcy-Ireland,

978-4933

Director: Elizabeth Wilson

Material may be reprinted in whole or in

part with appropriate credit to the Bulletin.

Published every two weeks by the Depart-

ment of Information Services, 45 Willcocks

St., University of Toronto, Toronto, M5S
1A1. Telephone 978-2102

Submissions for publication must be in the

Bulletin office 10 days before publication

date. Display advertising space must be

reserved two weeks before publication date.
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There’s a lot more to your Credit Union

than the convenience of being close to

your place of work.

We have been serving the faculty and
staff of universities and colleges in To-

ronto since 1949. We know and appreciate

your needs. And we’ve developed a lot

more services than you might expect to

help make the money you earn go further.

We offer high rates on savings ac-

counts, term deposits, RRSP’s and RHOSP’s.

A payroll deduction plan can help your

savings grow quickly. And when you want
to borrow, you’ll find we can offer favour-

able arrangements on personal loans or

mortgage loans, too.

At the Credit Union, you’re not just

another customer. Every member has a

share of ownership. Dividends are paid

into your Share Savings account every

year, based on your minimum monthly
balance.

With our Easy Access service, you
can do your banking at any time of the day
or night, whenever it’s convenient for you.

So your money is always on hand, and
working hard for you, too.

Easy Access
• Your Easy Access card lets you withdraw,

deposit or transfer funds any time of the day

or night.

• Get printouts of up-to-the-second balances on

all your accounts, including the last six cheques

that have cleared your account.

Term Deposits (up to 13V2 %)
• 30, 60, 90 day or 1 year terms available.

RRSP’s ( 12%)
• No administration fees, no penalty for transfer or

withdrawal.

• Interest compounded semi-annually on

minimum daily balance.

• Low-cost loans available.

RHOSP (12%)
• No administration fees of any kind.

• Interest compounded semi-annually on

minimum daily balance.

Special Deposit Account (11%)
• Interest is calculated on your minimum daily

balance and credited semi-annually.

Personal Loans ( 17%-19
1/2% )

• Our variable loan rates are highly competitive

and payments can be tailored to suit your

budget.

Mortgage Loans (17V2%)
• All mortgages are “open” and written for 1 year

terms. Ample funds available for second mort-

gages; check availability for first mortgages.

Traveller’s Cheques and Money Orders
• Thomas Cook Traveller’s Cheques are available

at no cost to our members. American Express

available at main branch.

• Money Orders in both Canadian and U.S. funds

are available at minimum cost.

An Account foryour Child
• If you’ve been meaning to open an account for

your son or daughter, now is the time. A free

“Mooch’s Moneybook” colouring and games book

will be given to the first fifty new accounts.

Free Budget Books
• To get you organized for 1982 we have a limited

supply of “You and Your Money”, a guide to

personal financial planning, and “Tne Budget

Book”, an actual workbook to keep track of your

month-to-month income and expenses.

(All rates as of Aug. 23, 1982. Subject to change

without notice.)

Universities and Colleges

CREDIT UNION
245 College St. M5T 1R5 978-5505
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Seminars
Wednesday, September 8

Leukocyte Emigration —
1846 to 1982.

Dr. H.Z. Movat, Department
of Pathology; first in series

of 15, Experimental and
Human Pathology. 6205

Medical Sciences Building.

4 p.m.

Solar Retrofit.

Examination of solar heating

principles and their practical

application to existing

homes. Ecology House, 12

Madison Ave. 7 p.m. Fee $3.

Information, 967-0577.

(Pollution Probe)

Thursday, September 9

Multidimensional B-Trees

Used as Dynamic Index

Structures for Associative

Retrieval in Database

Systems.

Prof. Hans-Peter Kriegel,

visiting Georgia State Univer-

sity. 3201 Sandford Fleming

Building. 4 p.m.

(Computer Science)

Tuesday, SeptemberU
Integrated Computer-aided
Engineering.

Ray Somaya, IBM. 252

Mechanical Engineering
Building. 3.30 p.m.

(Mechanical Engineering)

Wednesday, September 15
Regulatory Role of Vitamin
D in Bone Synthesis.

Dr. C.S. Tam, Department of

Pathology; second in series

of 15, Experimental and
Human Pathology. 6205
Medical Sciences Building.

4 p.m.

Thursday, September 16

Eigenvalue Calculations for

Large Sparse Matrices.

Prof. Youcef Saad, Yale

University. 4101 Sandford
Fleming Building. 3 p.m.

(Computer Science)

Saturday, September 18
Solar Greenhouse Design
and Management.
Examination of greenhouse
design, construction and
maintenance for food produc-
tion and home heating.

Ecology House, 12 Madison
Ave. 9.30 a.m. to 4.30 p.m.
Fee $15. Advance registra-

tion required. Information,

967-0577.

(Pollution Probe)

Monday, September 20
Gait Patterns in Depressed
Patients.

Prof. M.E. Berridge, School

of Physical & Health Educa-
tion, and Dr. Leon Sloman,

Clarke Institute of

Psychiatry. 330 Benson
Building. 4 to 6 p.m.

(P&HE)

Indoor Air Pollution.

Examination of indoor air

pollutants, their sources and
ways their production can be
minimized. Ecology House,'

12 Madison Ave. 7 p.m. In-

formation, 967-0577.

(Pollution Probe)

Colloquia
Thursday, September 1

6

The Renascence of Gauge
Theory.
Prof. K. Moriyasu, Univer-

sity of Washington, Seattle.

102 McLennan Physical

Laboratories. 4.10 p.m.

(Physics)

Friday, September 1

7

Reflections on
Interreligious Dialogue.

Prof. W.G. Oxtoby, Centre

for Religious Studies. 14-352

Robarts Library, Centre for

Religious Studies lounge.

1 p.m.

Miscellany
Tuesday, September 11+

Hart House Underwater
Club.

Orientation night; informa-

tion on scuba courses and

club activities. Music Room,

Hart House. 7 p.m. Informa-

tion: Peter Ellinger,

533-1758; Mario Buszynski,

592-6050 or HH Athletics

Office, 978-4732.

Wednesday, September 15

U of T Ski Club.

Membership sign-up and first

meeting of year. 1085 Sidney

Smith Hall. 5 p.m.

Thursday, September 16

Fundamentals of
Laboratory Animal Use.

13-week non-credit course

offered Thursdays, 3 to

5 p.m. to acquaint graduate
students and senior techni-

cians with animal handling

techniques, husbandry of lab

animals and basic re-

quirements for proper use of

animals in research. Medical

Sciences Building, room
TBA. No fee but advance
registration required at Divi-

sion of Laboratory Animal
Science, 1236 Medical

Sciences Building, 978-8929

or 978-8859.

COURSE BOOKS AND
SUPPLEMENTARY READING
FOR EACH OF THE
HUMANITIES AND ALL OF
THE SOCIAL SCIENCES

IF WE DON'T ALREADY HAVE
IT WE WILL GET IT FOR YOU

WE STILL OFFER A 10%
discount ON A WIDE
SELECTION OF TITLES

979-9624

OPEN 8:30 to 8:30 beginning Sept. 13

Art exhibit at Scarborough

A cottage in a snow storm by Boyle Huang (after Ma Lin, Sung period, 960 - 1279).

Huang, an architect and artist from Taiwan now living in Toronto, will exhibit his

watercolours, seal engravings and calligraphy at The Meeting Place Gallery, Scar-

borough College, Sept, to Oct. 15. Huang will speak at the exhibit opening, 2 p.m.

Monday, Sept. 27.

£& TRINITY COLLEGE

fH Dean of Divinity

The University of Trinity College, Toronto, is seeking a Dean of Divinity to ad-

minister the affairs of its Faculty of Divinity and to take part in its teaching. The

appointment will be for a five-year term as of July 1, 1983. At the completion of

term reappointment is possible for a further five years. Provision will be made for

the incumbent to continue teaching in the Faculty after completion of term as

Dean.

The Faculty of Divinity of Trinity College is affiliated with the Anglican

Ecclesiastical Province of Ontario and is in federation with the Toronto School of

Theology and the University of Toronto. Through the Faculty of Divinity the Col-

lege is an accredited member institution of the Association of Theological Schools

of the United States and Canada.

Applications should be made in writing, accompanied by a complete curriculum

vitae,' to: Professor K.L. Schmitz/Chairman/Search Committee/c/o Provost’s

Office/Trinity College/6 Hoskin Avenue/Toronto, Canada/M5S 1H8. Submissions

must be received by October 15, 1982, but the College reserves the right to con-

sider applications and make appointment beyond this date.

E>. Hollcnberg
OPTICIANS

ManuLife Centre

55 Bloor Street West

Toronto, Ontario

M4W 1 A6

(416)
923-9585
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Anonymous student evaluation forms:

What are they really evaluating?

by John Alan Lee

When I was an arts and science stu-

dent at U of T in the early 50s,

student evaluation of professors was
almost unknown. Certainly there was

no administrative pressure on instruc-

tors to submit data on student evalua-

tion of their teaching role, in order to

“assist” chairmen in determining

merit pay (to say nothing of assisting

tenure committees and promotions).

The 60s changed all that. Today, as the

end of term rolls round, it is common
for instructors to receive memos ex-

horting them to conduct anonymous
student evaluation of their teaching

performance.

There has also been pressure toward

conforming to certain procedures in

collecting this “market data”. It is

suggested that standard forms be used

to facilitate comparison of data across

instructors. The advantage is that

quantifiable questions can be com-

puterized. With a quick scan of the eye

over a table of asterisks showing

where the instructor’s scores fall, the

chairman or tenure committee can

sum up the teaching performance.

It all seems vaguely democratic, as

well as consistent with the trend to

rating almost everything nowadays
(TV shows get their Nielsen ratings

while Bo Derek is a “10”). But does it

make good academic sense? Is it fair

and equitable? Does student evaluation

even measure what it claims to

measure?

I’ll mark you as you mark me
Over the past decade I have been in-

terested in the correlates of student

evaluation. How does a student’s

assessment of an instructor’s perfor-

mance vary — for example, with the

student’s sex, age, social class,

background (accumulated credits) in

the subject, career intentions (taking

the subject as a filler or as part of a

specialist or major degree)? How does

it vary with such obvious factors as the

number of lectures missed, and most
of all, with the marks which the stu-

dent is getting in that course?

My accumulated data argue that

there is a quid pro quo in teaching

assessment. Not every student who
gets an A from my courses will give

me an exceptional or superior rating

as instructor; and not every student I

flunk will consider me an inferior

teacher. But there is a general

tendency for students who do well in

my courses to rate me more highly as

an instructor than students to whom I

have given low marks. Not a very sur-

prising finding, really, but one which is

completely ignored by many of the

standard evaluation forms used by col-

leges and departments in this

university.

“No one way”
Over the past decade, Edward Shef-

field has published perhaps the most
comprehensive studies of teaching

methods in Canadian universities. His

findings were best summed up in the

subtitle of his 1974 study: Teaching in

the Universities: No one way. Others,

such as U of T’s own Richard

Tiberius, have concluded similarly that

effective university instruction can

take a variety of forms ranging from
the “animateur” to the “performer”

to the “research model” to the

“organizer”.

If there is no one way of effectively

teaching students, why do so many
departments and colleges use standard

forms, which hide assumptions about

the preferred form of instruction in

their questions? For example, evalua-

tion forms at U of T include

statements such as “The instructor

has motivated me to do my best

work”. Is it the responsibility of the in-

structor to motivate the student? In

some approaches to education, yes; in

others, not at all.

So many marksfor so much work
In many ways, students think like

other working people; they want to be

paid a fair wage for a fair day’s work.

The wage, of course, is marks. An in-

structor who demands “too much
work” for a mark of, say, B -

,
will suf-

fer in the ratings. For example, I have

compared courses of the same size, in

the same discipline, with the same
percentage of students evaluating the

course, and within that evaluation, the

same proportions rating the course ex-

cellent, good, fair or poor. When the

answers to certain other questions are

compared, the results sharply differ.

When a course (otherwise rated

excellent or good by most students) is

rated as requiring more work than

most courses (a standard question, for

example, on the APUS form used

widely at U of T), and students are

asked in another question whether

they would take this course again,

“knowing what they know now”, con-

siderably fewer students would take

the course again, where more work
than normal was required.

Were they even listening?

One of the bugbears of market surveys

and Nielsen ratings is plain lying.

Respondents pretend that they heard

or watched a program when they did

not, or that they have used a product

when they have not. Are we so naive

as to suppose that students don’t do
the same when rating professors at the

end of term? One amusing piece of

evidence cropped up when the

sociology department, in 1978, includ-

ed in its departmental evaluation form
the question “How often were classes

cancelled in this course?” The results

are not an evaluation at all; it is not a

matter of opinion that classes were
cancelled, though it might be a matter
of opinion that more or less should

have been cancelled

Students in various courses reported

that a range of numbers of classes had
been cancelled by specific professors.

For example, in the case of Professor

“X”, 23 percent of the evaluating

students said no classes were cancell-

ed; but another 23 percent said one

was cancelled; 38 percent said two; and
eight percent said “three or more”. No
matter how you cut it, 62 percent of

these students have to be wrong, since

the largest vote that could be correct is

38 percent.

The gentle art ofprojection

It’s ancient wisdom that we are often

quick to fault in others the flaws we
would like to ignore in ourselves. The
Princeton University student evalua-

tion form includes a question rarely

seen at U of T. It asks the student to

evaluate his/her own performance as

student in the course, against

whatever the student feels capable of

doing.

Over the past decade I have included

such self-evaluation questions

alongside those assessing my perfor-

mance, in the evaluation forms used in

my classes. (These are still anonymous
and collected by students, and held by

the divisional office until after reports

are out, but they enable me to cross-

tabulate many variables not available

in the standard college forms, APUS
forms, etc.)

There is sufficient evidence to sug-

gest (as Sheffield’s analysis of 9,000

university graduates’ opinions of their

best professors also suggests) that

there are vital personality dynamics at

work in student evaluation of teacher

performance. Students who like the

teacher as a person, and “give their

all” in efforts to please the teacher,

also rate that teacher highly as an in-

structor. (There may be an intervening

variable here, since such students also

tend to get higher marks for their

efforts.)

Conversely, students whose own
performance in the course suffers un-

favourably when compared to the stu-

dent’s image of what he/she is capable

of as a student, may project their poor

performance onto the instructor,

rather than blame themselves.

The politics ofstudent evaluation

The widespread use of student evalua-

tion began at U of T in response to

student movements of the 60s, with

their demands not only for a voice in

the classroom, but also in the cur-

riculum, hiring of faculty, and govern-

ment of the University. Over the

years, student evaluation of professor

performance in the classroom has been
co-opted by the bureaucracy of the

University as another tool for manag-
ing the faculty. Though the students

may still be assured at the top of

evaluation forms that “This form pro-

vides a means for faculty members to

receive feedback . . . and thus help im-

prove their teaching ...” the political

reality is that the forms now provide

chairpersons and other administrative

functionaries with the feedback, in the

form of apparently “objective” and

“quantitative” data, to legitimate and

substantiate decisions which never-

theless continue to be essentially

judgement calls.

Thefuture ofstudent evaluation

I am certainly not opposed to asking

students to participate in the power
and decision-making of the classroom.

Over the years, by using both the stan-

dard college or discipline forms, APUS
forms, and my own (to the occasional

weary protest of students! I have prob-

ably used more student evaluation in

my courses than many professors. But
as a result of the results produced, I

am highly sceptical of such evaluation.

(Incidentally, this article is not a case

of sour grapes; my evaluations, and
resulting merit increases, have been

average or above average for some
years now.)

Years ago, in attempting to deter-

mine what happened to TV instruction

at Scarborough College (Test Pattern,

1971), I compared the results of

graduate students of the college with

those of undergraduates in assessing

the performance of both TV and non-

TV instructors. Again, the outcome
was not really surprising: graduates

showed a much less biased perspective

on the real performance of their in-

structors than undergraduates. For
example, there was no relationship

between the marks which graduates

received from instructors, and the

ratings they gave those instructors.

Perhaps we should wait until three or

four years after U of T students

graduate before asking them to rate

instructors. By then, they may have

realized which instructors gave them
the most useful, long-term lessons in

life.

We should certainly stop using stan-

dard evaluation forms which ignore so

many variables, political realities, and

personal dynamics in the classroom. If

all we want is some apparently

objective data to damn or praise a par-

ticular professor as a candidate for

merit pay, tenure or promotion, the

present system will probably serve,

and continue in place. But is that all

we really want from student

evaluation?

John Alan Lee is a professor of
sociology, Scarborough College. This

article is based on a briefProfessor Lee
submitted to the Academic Affairs

Committee ofScarborough College in

April 1982.
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Union had ‘right to be morally outraged’

Your article concerning CUPE 1230’s

charges against the U of T at the

labour board and our settlement gives

a very one-sided opinion on the whole

difficult dispute. (“Administration did

not bargain in bad faith,” Bulletin,

Aug. 23.) I would like to try and cor-

rect this.

While the labour board’s panel did

indicate that the University could not

legally be charged with bargaining in

bad faith, because it did not carry out

its threatened lockout on July 2, the

panel chairman, Michel Picher, said

the board would not dismiss charges

until the grievances on the July 2

dispute had been taken to their fullest

extent. The board panel members also

sympathized with the union in the

“hard bargaining” tactics of the ad-

ministration, and indicated we had a

right to be “morally outraged” by this

line of bargaining and had been given

a “raw deal”.

The article states “the union had
asked for a holiday Dec. 29 as well as a

premium for those who had to work
Dec. 24”. This gives the impression

that not only did we want July 2, but

also Dec. 24 and the full Christmas

week off. Such an impression is incor-

rect. Our position was stated in a let-

ter to John Parker on June 18, 1982

Applications for carrels

and book lockers

Applications for carrels and book

lockers for faculty members and

graduate students, Divisions I and II

for the fall/winter session will be

received until September U.
Application forms and information

sheets are available at the circulation

desk, 4th floor, Robarts Library. As

in the past, assignments for graduate

students will be made on the basis of

priorities which have been decided in

consultation with the School of

Graduate Studies.

Assignments of carrels and book

lockers will begin on Oct. 12. For fur-

ther information, please telephone

the carrel office (978-2305),

“the union members expect to take

their holidays as laid out in the collec-

tive agreement between the CUPE
1230 and the university”.

The union had gained Dec. 24 as a

holiday in the last year’s round of

bargaining. Unfortunately, for Mr.

Parker this conflicted with the Univer-

sity’s schedule for staff holidays,

which would mean premium pay for

CUPE 1230 staff. To get out of this

payment the University tried to

redesignate the holiday into the

Christmas week. If we did not take

this arrangement, management said

we would also lose the presidential

holiday on July 2. We could accept

working a day during the Christmas

week, but we could not understand

why the U of T further planned to

penalize us by denying us the July 2

presidential holiday.

The final straw came during our first

session of negotiations in June. Mr.

Parker .threatened to keep UTLAS
open, and either keep the library open

or lay all the library-union staff off for

one day if we did not accept the

U of T’s proposals. Because of this

Science and medicine

Applications for open carrels with

book lockers for faculty members,
post-doctoral students and graduate

students (in science and medicine sub-

jects) for the fall/winter season will be

received until September 27.

Application forms and information

sheets are available at the circulation

desk, Science and Medicine Library.

threatened lockout, the union took the

University to the labour board.

While the University has been let off

the legal point, the fact remains that

our membership was furious over how
the University chose to handle the

whole issue of statutory holiday

designation, through bargaining by
threat.

Francis Scovil

President, CUPE 1230

Reference
unacceptable

Someone has sent me the “In

Memoriam” you published for Miss

Violet A. Taylor.

Like so many other members of the

University community, I knew Miss

Taylor, although in a purely formal

way.
But it pains me to read such a brutal

little statement. My observation refers

not to her accomplishments which you
list, but to the manner in which you
refer to her person.

And I believe that only people con-

fused about the nature of human
equality and its symbols will not find

your reference to her unacceptable.

John C. Cairns
Department ofHistory

(Paris)

library carrels

As in the past, assignments for

graduate students will be made on the

basis of priorities in consultation with

the School of Graduate Studies.

Assignment of 20 carrels will begin

Oct. 8. For further information please

ask at the science and medicine cir-

culation desk.

Our NEW HOME
1170 Bay Street, In the Mall

923-8115
XEROX COPIES
EQUIPMENT USED EXCLUSIVELY

v°

CO

BLOOR street west

OB in* 7$ 3
EACH m EACH EACH

CHARLES STREET WEST

«Q° °

• Service while-u-wait or overnight

• Quality Guaranteed

• Oversize Copies 11 x 17, 12 x 18,

14 x 18 — 204 each

• Transparencies for Overhead
Projection on clear or coloured

acetate 8V2 x 1 1 — 754 each

• Cerlox plastic spine binding and covers

• Reductions — Maximum size of

original 14” x 18”

• Self-adhesive address labels

33 labels per sheet — 304 per sheet

• 2 Sided Copying

1st and 2nd

copies per

original

3rd thru 10th

copies per

original

11th and additional

copies of the

same original

8-1/2 x 11 or 8-1/2 x 14 copies

SO, 10

0.20

0.27

0.34

041

0.48

0.55

0.62

0.69

0.76

For more than 10 copies per original,

use the formula:

3n + 46 =' cost per original

0.82

0.91

1.06

1.21

1.36

1.96

3.46

All orders are subject to Sales Tax Federal 9% and Provincial 7%

eqe copu /hoQ,

Watch This Space For

BOOKROOM
EVENTS ,

Autographings: /W
come and meet £0^
P.D. James

Sept. 21st, 2 p.m.

George MacDonald Fraser

Sept. 28th, 4 p.m.

Readings:
come and hear

Marie Claire Blaise

NovAth (Croft Chapter House)

Barry Callaghan

NovAth (Croft Chapter House)

Joy Kogawa
NovAth (Croft Chapter House)

Joseph Skvorecky
NovAth (Croft Chapter House)

UNIVERSITY OF TORONTO
BOOKROOM

63a St. George St.

Toronto, M5S 1A6

Tel: 978-7088

“A Great Place To Meet”

LEARN SCUBA
HART HOUSE

UNDERWATER CLUB
We offer one of the best basic scuba courses

available for the uncertified beginner granting

NAUI certification (international).

Course — Tuesday nights September to

March in the Athletic Centre pool

(Stevens Building)

We offer for the certified diver:

advanced diving & instructor courses,

20 exciting summer dives, winter trips to

warmer climates, underwater hockey, as well

as workshops and seminars.

FOR MORE INFORMATION:
Attend the CLUB ORIENTATION NIGHTAT
THE HARTHOUSE MUSIC ROOM ON
TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 14 AT 7:00 P.M.

Pick up an information package at the Hart

House Athletics Office, Room 1 01

.

CONTACT:
Peter Ellinger — Membership Director

533-1758

Mario Buszynski — Club President

592-6050

Hart House Athletics Office — 978-4732

“Upstairs” and “Downstairs” at

major
Robert’s

124 Harbord St.
one-minute walk from the west campus

Reservations accepted

968-7000

“Upstairs"— our cozy pub and snug
Noon to Midnight — 7 days a week

"Downstairs"— our elegantdining room
Lunch 12to3p.m., Dinner from 5:30p.m.

7 days a week

Dine outdoors for lunch
or dinner on our new

outdoor
deck

2 cozy private meeting rooms for

8 to 18 people available rent free.

C
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Classified
A classified ad costs $5 for up to

35 words and $.25 for each ad-

ditional word. Your name counts

as one word as does your phone

number, but the components of

your address will each be

counted as a word.

A cheque or money order

payable to University of Toronto

must accompany your ad.

Ads must be submitted in

writing, 10 days before Bulletin

publication date, to Marion de

Courcy-lreland, Information Ser-

vices, 45 Willcocks St. Ads will not

be accepted over the phone.

Accommodation
For sale or rent: Renovated
semi. 5 bedrooms, sunroom,

two baths, beamed dining

room, stained and leaded

glass, oak floors and plate rail,

Berber throughout second and
third. Pleasant garden. Parking.

$1 14,900 or $975 monthly plus

utilities. Central. References.

532-3429 or 535-8314.

For rent, Dec./82 or Jan./83

until Aug./Sept783. Furnished

or unfurnished 3-bdrm
townhouse (Mineola area, Port

Credit). 5 min. walk to GO, 10

min. drive to Erindale. Very

reasonable rent for convenient

arrangement. References re-

quired. Contact: Prof. B.

Barber, 978-6959.

Three bedroom bungalow
with fireplace in beautiful Thorn-

crest Village in Etobicoke. Easy

access to Bloor subway by

Kipling or Islington bus.

Modern kitchen, garage,

walkout to garden. Immediate

possession. $800 monthly.

231-6248

For Rent: Queen and
Beaconsfield (near Dufferin) —
Victorian family home, 4 +

bedrooms, modern kitchen,

garden. $800 per month plus

utilities. References. 421-5241.

Sublet: 2'k bedroom, fur-

nished house available from

Sept. 19th to Dec. 31st. 10

minutes drive to University or

five minutes to public transit.

$600/month including utilities

and parking. Near Christie and

St. Clair. Phone 652-0310.

Female student, 2nd year

Faculty of Music, to live with

French-speaking family near

the University from September
or later for school year. With or

without board. 284-1244.

Bloor - Spadina. Luxury
renovated triplex, separate en-

trance, 2 bdrms., 2 baths., 5

appl., brdlm., fireplace, 2 levels,

air., parking. $995/mo.
278-6616 or 276-8799

Furnished apartment — ren-

tal; St. Clair-Spadina Rd. area;

luxury 1 bedroom apartment;

all amenities; adult building;

doorman; perfect location for

transportation & shopping;

health club. November or

earlier - May. References.

$750/month. Phone 921-9682.

Park Towers - Spadina & St.

Clair. Luxury furnished 1

bedroom and den, adult

building, utilities and parking in-

cluded, cleaning woman,
health club. Married couple or

single person. Near transporta-

tion. $700 per month Nov. 1st.

- May 1st. Phone 962-6295

after 6 p.m.

For Rent. Adult luxury

building. Wynford Hts/Don Mills

area. 1 bedroom & den. Fully

furnished. Underground park-

ing. Oct. 1 to May 30 (flexible).

Professor and spouse or adults

only. $700 per month.
References. 449-7140.

Secretarial &
Miscellaneous

Word Processing Service.

Fast. Professional Quality.

$2.00 per page includes: Type
Text, Print Editing Copy, Revise

Text to include changes, Print

Final Copy. Yonge/St. Clair,

485-6491

Tutoring in Mathematics: In-

ternational prize-winner, holder

of Canadian and world records

in mathematics, will tutor even

apparently hopeless cases in

mathematics or computer
science, using own highly ef-

fective techniques. All ages.

Downtown Toronto. 967-5200.

Typing of theses,
manuscripts, essays. Ten

years’ professional and
academic experience, in-

cluding legal. Highest quality

work. IBM Correcting Selectric

III. $1.20 each double-spaced

text page. Call Pam, 925-4967.

St. George Street, north of

Bloor.

Special typing service for

students — call BUSY
FINGERS, Complete Office

Services, and ask about our

service for theses, essays, and
all your typing needs (also in

different languages). From
$1 .25 per page. 1050-A Bloor

St. W„ Toronto, 532-5101.

Stress and the Manager: Fact

or fiction, institutions, govern-

ment, corporations. Con-
ference and Workshops. Oc-

tober 29-30, 1982. Hyatt

Regency Hotel, Montreal,

Quebec. Contact Tom Grady,

STRESS. Box 41, Station

R’, Toronto, Ontario M4G 3T0

(416) 449-5027.

Word Processing — a profes

sional accurate and VERY com-
petitively priced service. We
specialize in rush jobs. FREE
photocopy of any order over 50
pages. Micom 2000 (graphics

capacity) TSA Pro Forma,
588-1482.

Professionals Only Singles’

Registry. Degreed? Single? 25
to 45? Mingle at: Winter island-

hopping Caribbean cruise; sail-

ing & barbecue Sept. 1 9; soiree

& buffet Sept. 23. Details:

977-8318. No membership fee.

Over 400 now registered.

Typing and Dicta. Do you

have pages and pages of work

you would like typed for easy

reading and professional look?

I am offering a typing service at

excellent rates. Phone
466-9869 anytime.

Reconstructionalist Juda-
ism. The Progressive Alter-

native. Come to a Synagogue
where services are informal and
participatory, women par-

ticipate as equals, and ques-

tioning, searching and debate

are encouraged. Congre-
gation Darchei Noam invites

you to an evening Shabbat ser-

vice at Hart House, Fri. Sept.

10th, 8:30 p.m. Shabbat ser-

vices at BBYO House, 15 Hove
$t. every Sat. at 10 a.m. For

High Holy Day and further in-

formation call 633-3526.

Fabulous Fur Coat Christian

Dior original, Dark full-length

Canadian Ranch Mink, size

10-12. Purchased at Holt Ren-

frew. Replacement value

$8,000 to $10,000. Elegant styl-

ing, perfect condition. Price

$3,700. Telephone 781-0236

or 783-4837.

’79 Chevy Monza 2 + 2 Hatch-

back Sports Model. Automatic.

Airconditioning. Power brakes

and Steering. 25,000 miles. A-1

Certified. Make an offer.

226-9281

.

Scheduled one-way flights

to England in September and
October for $200. To London,

please call 481-0809; to Man-
chester, please call 488-3515.

Sharp EL-5103 program-
mable scientific calculator for

sale or swap for first rate wafer

calculator with non-scientific

usage (time, conversions,

square root, constant, percen-

tage etc.) John at 978-2104.

The Jane Austen Society of

North America invites your

membership. Annual dues $10.

Fourth Annual Meeting’Toron-

to, Canada October 15, 16, 17,

1982. Enquiries 31 Green

Valley Road, Willowdale, On-

tario M2P 1A4.

The
University of Toronto/University of Waterloo

Cooperative on Information Technology

presents six full-day workshops:

RESEARCH CHALLENGES IN

INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY
October 4, 1982, 9:30 a. m. -4:30 p.m. at the University of Waterloo

1. NEW OPPORTUNITIES FOR COMPUTER-ASSISTED LEARNING
R. McLean, OISE, Toronto

2 TECHNOLOGY AND THE CULTURE INDUSTRY
J. Parr, TVOntario

3 SOCIAL AND INTELLECTUAL IMPLICATIONS OF COMMUNICATIONS IN

THE HOME
D. Olson, OISE, Toronto

DINNER — 6:30 p.m. Speaker: To Be Announced

October 5, 1982, 9:00 a.m.-4:30 p.m. at the University of Toronto

4 ARTIFICIAL INTELLIGENCE
J. Tsotsos, CSRG, Toronto »

5 COMPUTERS AND THE HUMANITIES
P. Smith, Arts Computing Office, Waterloo

6 SOCIAL IMPLICATIONS OF OFFICE TECHNOLOGY
D. Conrath, CECIT, Waterloo

Registration forms can be obtained from S.A. Brown, Room 622,

Faculty of Library & Information Science, 140 St. George St.,

University of Toronto (978-5460).

Deadline for pre-registration is September 15.

Used & Scholarly
Books

bought and sold

Gail Wilson

Bookseller

198 Queen St. W.
Toronto

598-2024

Inaugurate the 82-83 season with the Gallery Club’s Luncheon
Buffet. From soup (hot or cold) to cheese and fruit this $6.00

smorgasbord remains a popular Hart House tradition. Choose
from a selection of cold meats and salads, as well as the daily

hot special, then cap your meal with a home-baked dessert and
a cup of strong Colombian coffee or Twining’s tea.

Call 978-2445 for reservations or more information.

(Reservations not required for parties of fewer than six)

REGULAR DINNER SERVICE RESUMES
MONDAY, SEPTEMBER 13th

Bulletin dates and deadlines
1982-83

The Bulletin publishing schedule to the end of June 1983 is given below.

Deadlines for receipt of material at the offices of the Bulletin, Department

of Information Services, 45 Willcocks St., are as follows unless otherwise

noted in the schedule:

events listings, two weeks prior to the date of the paper in which they are

to appear (please note new deadline);

editorial material, mid-day 10 days prior to the date of the paper.

For example, deadline for material for the Monday, Oct. 4 issue is

Monday, September 20 for events listings and mid-day Friday, September

2U for editorial material.

September 20

October 4

(Please note three-week interval

to next paper.)

October 25

November 8

November 22

December 6

December 20
January 10

(Deadlines: events Dec. 20,

editorial Dec. 2U-)

January 24

February 7

February 21

Advertising

Space for display advertisements must be booked at least two weeks in

advance of the issue in which the ad is to appear. Copy for the ad must be

at the Bulletin offices no later than 10 days before publication date.

Classified advertisements must be submitted in writing with payment no

later than 10 days before publication date.

For information about both display and classified advertising in the

Bulletin, please call 978-4933.

March 7

(Please note three-week interval

to next paper.)

March 28

April 11

[Editorial deadline: Thursday,

March 31.)

April 25

May 9

May 24

(Tuesday. Editorial deadline:

Friday, May 13.)

June 6

June 20

A
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